BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Tel. No. (860) 713-6145

July 12, 2004
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The Board of Landscape Architects held a regular meeting on June 1, 2004, which was called to order by Chairman Vincent C. McDermott at 9:40 a.m. in Room No 119 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.

Present:

Vincent C. McDermott


Chairman

Robert W. Hammersley


Board Member

Shavaun Towers



Board Member

Stephen Wing




Board Member

Robert M. Kuzmich



Board Administrator/DCP

Steven Schwane



Administrative Hearings






Attorney/DCP

Richard R. Bergmann



Architect

Not Present:

Dickson F. DeMarche



Board Member

Note: The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1.) Old Business

1A. Minutes of the March 9, 2004 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  Mr. Wing noted a grammatical error on page three.  The word “take” should be inserted after the word “to” at the end of line three.  The Board voted, unanimously, to approve the minutes as amended herein.
2.) New Business
2A. Application of Mr. Richard R. Bergmann for admission to the Landscape Architect Registration Examination; Mr. Bergmann has requested an appearance before the Board to illustrate his credentials for consideration for admission to the examination.  Mr. McDermott explained to the Board he has spoken with Mr. Bergmann in the past.  He noted that Mr. Bergmann is an architect in good standing who has practiced landscape architecture under his architect’s license and now wishes to obtain his landscape architect’s license by sitting for the Landscape Architect Registration Examination.

Mr. McDermott noted for the record that Mr. DeMarche, had he been present at today’s meeting, would have recused himself from the vote on this item because he has worked with Mr. Bergmann in the past.  Mr. Kuzmich explained that Mr. Bergmann is applying to take the examination by virtue of experience in the profession.  Mr. McDermott explained to Mr. Bergmann that the Board simply needs to see examples of his work as it pertains to landscape architecture.
Mr. Bergmann reviewed his portfolio with the Board and noted that he has been asked by many of his clients to do landscape architecture but feels somewhat awkward doing so without the license.  He has focused more and more on landscape architecture in this later stage of his career.  After an extensive review of his projects, the Board voted unanimously to approve Mr. Bergmann to sit for the Landscape Architecture Registration Examination.  (Towers/Wing)  Mr. Kuzmich explained to Mr. Bergmann that he will be notified formally of his approval to sit for the exam and that by copy of that letter, the Council of Landscape Architect Registration Boards will also be notified of the Board’s decision.
2B. Application of Ms. Carolyn S. Burke for licensing by written examination; Ms. Burke is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.1921) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Burke for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Towers/Hammersley)
2C. Application of Mr. Charles S. McDaniel for licensing by waiver of examination; Mr. McDaniel is applying for a license with a CLARB Council Record No. 1570 and has past disciplinary action on file.  Mr. McDermott explained to the Board that he spoke with Ms. Susan Case, former chair of the State of Mississippi Landscape Architecture Advisory Committee regarding this applicant.  Mr. McDermott noted that according to Ms. Case, there was never a question of competency regarding Mr. McDaniel’s professional abilities and that he made a huge error in judgment.  The other principal in Mr. McDaniel’s firm was truly at fault and should have been the one disciplined according to what Mr. McDermott was told.  He further noted that the Mississippi State Board first accepted Mr. McDaniel’s application so that they would now have the legal authority to take action against him.  Mr. McDermott noted that had Mr. DeMarche been present, he would have had to recuse himself in this matter because he has previously reviewed and acted upon this case as it related to Mr. McDaniel’s CLARB certification.
Mr. Schwane offered the Board several options on this application.  The Board could deny the application giving the applicant the right to a hearing to present any evidence to the Board if he so wishes or they could accept the application as presented.  The Board could also approve the application while at the same time take further action on it such as placing the licensee on probationary status for a designated period of time.  If the Board accepted this method, Mr. Schwane would notify the applicant in writing advising him that the Board denied the application as presented but would accept the application under the conditions as detailed in his letter.
After, extensive discussion among the Board members, they confirmed the procedural process for applications of this type with the Statutes and Regulations and agreed to accept this application for license by waiver of examination with the condition of placing the applicant on probation for a one year period.  The Board believes this acknowledges the applicants acceptance to this State as a landscape architect and notifies him that the Board is well aware of his past disciplinary action and will monitor his activities in Connecticut during this time period.  As such, the Board voted unanimously to accept Mr. McDaniel’s application with the condition of a one year probationary period.  (Towers/Wing)
2D. Letter from Mr. Robert Tramontano, Licensed Landscape Architect No 365, concerning his continuing education requisite for the renewal of his license which expires July 31, 2004.  Mr. McDermott credits this licensee for notifying the Board ahead of time instead of after the fact.  He also advised the Board that in the past, they have always acted fairly towards any individual who has shown just cause.  As such, the Board voted unanimously to grant Mr. Tramontano a waiver of 6 continuing education units.  (Wing/Towers)
2E. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1. Mr. McDermott advised the Board that their legislative bill did not go forward this past session.  Mr. Schwane added that the entire Department bill did not pass of which the landscape architect’s legislation was a part thereof.  Mr. McDermott noted that the trouble began in the legislative Commissioner’s Office with an individual who modified the draft of the bill that all had agreed to prior.  Since there was now some question with its content, the legislature took the easy path and walked away from further action on this item.
Mr. Schwane advised the Board that he has been and will continue to discuss the Department’s strategy for submitting bills to the legislature next year with the Department’s new legislative liaison.  The advantages and disadvantages of submitting one large bill versus several smaller bills were discussed.

2. Mr. McDermott raised the issue of a consultant offering services related to synthetic surfacing who is associated with a firm that was barred from their unlicensed practice by the State Engineering Board in the early nineties.  This matter raised the question of when is someone practicing engineering or landscape architecture.  Mr. McDermott cited other situations in which this individual has done work for other municipalities.  He also explained the sometimes complex and very sophisticated nature of synthetic surfacing especially relating to the subsurface construction.
Mr. McDermott cited the statutory definition of landscape architecture and the regulatory refinements of the same and asked if consultation falls within the aegis of landscape architecture in areas that are normally designed by landscape architects and engineers.  Ms. Towers noted that the practical experience of the consultant is a factor in the answer.  Mr. Kuzmich noted that consultants have the potential to influence owners as to decisions normally made by the design professional.  Mr. Schwane assumed that Mr. McDermott is asking the Department to inquire into this situation and Mr. McDermott agreed.  Mr. McDermott also stated that it is the decision of the Department as to what if any Board(s) they may refer this matter to.  After more discussion, the Board asked the Department to formally investigate this matter.
The meeting adjourned at 10:51 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Tuesday, September 14, 2004, 9:30 a.m., Room 121, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.








Respectfully submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








Board Administrator
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